
	

	

 Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority 

 1005 4th Street South, Minneapolis, MN 55415 
 

MINNESOTA SPORTS FACILITIES AUTHORITY 
Meeting Minutes – August 20, 2020 at 8:00 A.M. 

Zoom Video & Teleconference 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

Chair Vekich called the meeting of the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority (“MSFA” or “Authority”) to 

order at 8:00 A.M.  

2.  ROLL CALL  

Commissioners present via phone: Chair Michael Vekich, Bill McCarthy, Barbara Butts Williams, Angela 

Burns Finney, and Tony Sertich 

 

3.  APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – June 22, 2020.  See, Exhibit A.   

 

4.   BUSINESS 

             a.  Action Items 

i.  Authorize Negotiation for the Property Insurance Program  
 

Mr. Farstad, the Executive Director at the MSFA, stated that Willis Towers Watson, the MSFA’s property 

insurance program broker, is in the process of focusing their efforts on securing coverage for the MSFA’s 

property insurance program.  The renewal strategy is to obtain the best possible terms from the 

incumbent insurers (AIG and Travelers) and explore options from alternative insurers.  The current 

program has a layered approach whereby AIG provides the primary insurance limit of $1 billion and 

Travelers provides the excess layer of $200 million for a total policy limit of $1.2 billion.  The quotes are 

not finalized, but it is anticipated that their premium increases may be in the 15% to 25% range. See, 

Exhibit B. 

 



	

	

Commissioner Sertich moved and Commissioner Finney seconded the motion to approve the following 

recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 

 

The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to finalize negotiations and enter into contracts for the 

property insurance program.  A full insurance report will be presented at the next MSFA board meeting. 

 

ii.  Temporary Team Signage  

James Farstad, the MSFA’s Executive Director, stated that the Minnesota Vikings have rights to certain 

sponsorship and advertising revenue from signage under both the Stadium Act and the Use Agreement. 

The Vikings have requested additional temporary signage within the Stadium bowl during the current 

NFL season as an accommodation to Team sponsors and advertisers because of the limitations on in-

person attendance at Vikings games.  See, Exhibit C.  

Commissioner Butts Williams asked Mr. Farstad if the MSFA or ASM Global have received requests from 

sponsors or suite owners to add even more signage than presented, and Mr. Farstad stated that the 

only signage that is under consideration at the time, is what is presented to the board.   

Commissioner Sertich stated that the NBA and the MLB has virtual/electronic signage, and asked Mr. 

Farstad if the MSFA and the Vikings have considered that type of advertising.  Mr. Farstad stated that he 

is unaware of any requests of this type.  John Drum, Interim General Manager at U.S. Bank Stadium, 

concurred and stated that that type of advertising would be done by broadcasting networks. Steve 

Poppen, CFO of the Minnesota Vikings, stated that the NFL is standing with their tradition of no 

electronic signage, and if there were to be any additional advertising, it would be broadcasting signage 

done by the television networks.  

Commissioner Finney moved and Commissioner Butts Williams seconded the motion to approve the 

following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted:  

The MSFA Board authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to finalize and execute a temporary 

agreement with the Minnesota Vikings allowing additional signage in the Stadium during the current NFL 

season. 

 



	

	

 b.  Report Items 

i.  Status of U.S. Bank Stadium  

John Drum, Interim General Manager of U.S. Bank Stadium, provided the MSFA board with a stadium 

update.  He stated that only essential staff continue to work at the stadium, and that Covid-19 safety 

precautions are still being enforced upon entry to the building. Mr. Drum noted that stadium staff is 

diligently planning for the September 13th Minnesota Vikings football game, and that the stadium is in 

excellent condition for their season opener. Due to the stadium being an indoor facility, Mr. Drum 

stated that at this time, only 250 people maximum are allowed inside at one time, so the majority of the 

events have been cancelled, and some rescheduled for the spring. Some upcoming events including the 

Johnnie/Tommie football game, MSHSL Football Championship, and the holiday boutique have all been 

cancelled this fall, however; MSHSL Soccer Championships may continue in a very limited form. Mr. 

Drum then announced that ASM Global is releasing a program called “VenueShield”, which is a 

reactivation guide that will provide employees with the best practices on how to open the stadium 

safely in six different categories.  Those categories include: Environmental hygiene, Workforce Safety, 

Food Safety, Technology& Equipment, Customer Journey, and Public Awareness.  Although it may take a 

while for the stadium to return to “normal”, Mr. Drum stated that his staff will be ready when that time 

comes.  

 

iv.  Executive Director Report 

Mr. Farstad stated that the progress on the exterior repair project continues on the north and west side 

of the stadium, and the metal panel installation is proceeding and is nearly completed on the south side. 

All of the Phase I metal panel material is fabricated and has now been delivered to McGrath’s facility 

located in Stillwater, MN, and the Phase II metal paneling is currently being fabricated and processed in 

Wisconsin.  Mr. Farstad stated that the hat channel coping installation continues at the roof line, the 

skybridge repairs are anticipated to be compete in late August, and a draining solution at the stairs near 

the ticket window have been designed with construction drawings, which are scheduled to be delivered 

by HKS at the end of August. Mr. Farstad noted that the work crew consists of 20-25 men/women who 

are on site daily, and to date, there have been no reported safety incidents.  

 



	

	

Mr. Farstad stated that Verizon and AT&T have now both completed the installation and testing of 5G 

antennas and equipment in the Stadium. 

 

Regarding the snow gutter repairs, Mr. Farstad stated that installation crews are now at the stadium, 

and the construction has begun. Currently, scaffolding and construction materials are being loaded into 

the gutter, and the removal of existing materials will begin at the end of August. Mr. Farstad noted that 

once the multi-week removal process is completed, new construction will be underway, with an 

estimated project completion date of mid-November. 

Mr. Farstad then gave a Covid-19 preparedness capital investment update. He stated that as a result of 

the unforeseen pandemic, a number of investments have been made in the Stadium to ensure that the 

MSFA is taking appropriate actions in the area of COVID Preparedness. Mr. Farstad then provided a list 

of recent COVID related capital purchases and their prices, which include the following: 

 

Stadium Capital Procurement: 

COVID Preparedness - Headsets Alpha Video  $3,143.19 
COVID Preparedness - UVC Hygienic System Cleaning Cleanbox  $8,031.66 
COVID Preparedness-GreenZapr 850 Turf Alliance  $15,159.32 
COVID Preparedness-Video Control Room Partitions Alpha Video  $27,218.93 
COVID Preparedness - Acrlylic Barriers Innovative Office  $12,059.78 

 

With these additions, $134,019.44 remains in the uncommitted dollars from the approved 2020 Stadium Capital 

Budget.  

 

Concessions Capital Procurement: 

COVID Preparedness - Countertop Shields Versare  $38,618.94  

 

With this addition, $432,269.66 remains in the uncommitted dollars from the approved 2020 

Concessions Capital Budget.  

 



Once the full impact of COVID preparedness is understood, Mr. Farstad stated that then the MSFA may 

request Board approval to increase the 2020 Capital Budgets to accommodate these unforeseen 

investments. 

5. PUBLIC COMMENTS

There were no public comments. 

6. DISCUSSION

There was no discussion. 

7. ANNOUNCEMENT OF NEXT MEETING

Chair Vekich announced that the next MSFA meeting will be held on Thursday September 17, 2020, at 

U.S. Bank Stadium in the Medtronic Club at 8:00 A.M., or possibly by teleconference based on the status 

of the Covid-19 pandemic.   

8. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the MSFA, the meeting was adjourned at 8:40 A.M. 

Approved and adopted the 17th day of September 2020, by the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority. 

___________________________________ 

Tony Sertich, Secretary/Treasurer  

___________________________________ 

James Farstad, Executive Director 



 Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority 

 1005 4th Street South, Minneapolis, MN 55415

MINNESOTA SPORTS FACILITIES AUTHORITY 
Meeting Minutes – June 22, 2020 at 8:00 A.M. 

Teleconference  

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Vekich called the meeting of the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority (“MSFA” or “Authority”) to 

order at 8:00 A.M.  

2. ROLL CALL

Commissioners present via phone: Chair Michael Vekich, Bill McCarthy, Barbara Butts Williams, Angela 

Burns Finney, and Tony Sertich 

3. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – May 21, 2020.  See, Exhibit A.

4. BUSINESS

a. Action Items

i. Approve Flex Stand Video Wall Project

Mr. Farstad, the Executive Director at the MSFA, stated that on May 5, 2020 the MSFA posted a Request 

for Quote for 118 – 46” Samsung televisions to be used as flexible concession stand signage. This new 

signage will provide Aramark with the flexibility to change the menu boards at each concession stand to 

cater to the different events hosted at U.S. Bank Stadium. See, Exhibit B. 

Commissioner Finney moved and Commissioner Butts Williams seconded the motion to approve the 

following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 

Exhibit A



	

	

The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to enter into a contract with Albrecht Sign 

Company for the Flex Stand Video project in the amount of $259,294.00.   

 

ii.  Approve Contract with Time Share Systems, Inc. for Annual Stadium Event Parking  

James Farstad, the MSFA’s Executive Director stated that the MSFA developed a parking plan for Viking’s 

games that includes the two parking facilities it owns (Mills Fleet Farm Parking Ramp and the Downtown 

East (DTE) Parking Ramp), leased space from Hennepin County, and leased space from Timeshare 

Systems, Inc.  The plan designated 963 spaces at the Mills Fleet Farm Parking Ramp, 452 spaces at the 

DTE Parking Ramp, 150 leased spaces from Hennepin County Medical Center, and up to 935 leased 

spaces from Timeshare Systems, Inc. on game days for the premium seating patrons. See, Exhibit C.  

Commissioner Sertich moved and Commissioner Butts Williams seconded the motion to approve the 

following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted:  

The MSFA approves and authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to execute the agreement with 

Timeshare Systems, Inc. for the use of up 935 game-day parking spaces, for a contract amount not to exceed 

$434,981.25. 

iii.   Approve MSFA 2020-2021 Budget 

Ms. Fox-Stroman, the Director of Finance as the MSFA, presented the 2020-2021 Budget for the fiscal 

period from July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021 for the Operating account, Capital Reserve account, and the 

Concession Capital Reserve account.  The budget included a narrative that presents highlights of each 

account and the line item budget.  See, Exhibit E. 

Commissioner McCarthy moved and Commissioner Sertich seconded the motion to approve the 

following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted:  

The Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority adopts the attached 2020-2021 Budget for the fiscal period from 

July 1, 2020 through June 30, 2021 for the operating account, the capital reserve account, and the concession 

capital reserve account.  The Authority authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to make adjustments 

to the detailed revenue and expense budget lines within the operating account budget and to adjust the 

project budgets within the capital reserve project budget and concession capital project budget.  



	

	

iv.   Snow Gutter Repairs Contractor 

Mr. Farstad stated that On April 15, 2018 a large snow fall caused damage to the interior walls, drains, 

and cameras in the snow gutter on the south side of the stadium.  The MSFA notified its property carrier 

and submitted an insurance claim for this damage.  A RFP was published on May 19, 2020 to attract 

proposals for the snow gutter repairs, and the MSFA received only one proposal, which was shared with 

the insurance adjuster and is currently under review. The project will need to be completed by 

November 2, 2020.  See, Exhibit F. 

Commissioner Butts Williams moved and Commissioner Finney seconded the motion to approve the 

following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted:  

The Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to finalize 

negotiations and execute a contract with the selected contractor for the snow gutter repairs and the other 

repairs for an amount not to exceed $2,500,000. 

 

 b.  Report Items 

i.  3rd Quarter Budget Report March 31, 2020 

Ms. Fox-Stroman provided the MSFA board with a Q3 Budgetary Comparison Report for the period from 

July 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020 for the MSFA’s operating account, capital reserve account, and 

concession capital reserve account. See, Exhibit G. 

 

ii. Casualty Insurance Report 

Mary Fox-Stroman, Director of Finance at the MSFA, gave a casualty insurance report to the MSFA board. Ms. 

Fox-Stroman stated that CBIZ marketed the MSFA’s casualty insurance program to several carriers to obtain 

competitive pricing on the various lines of insurance for the policy period from June 17, 2020 through June 17, 

2021.  However, not all markets contacted by CBIZ were willing to provide a quote, as some markets had more 

restricted coverage terms than desired, and other markets had significantly higher pricing.  After receiving the 

quotes, then CBIZ aggressively negotiates better pricing and improved terms for the various policies.  See, Exhibit 

H. 

Ms. Fox-Stroman then asked Ms. Gwen McFadden, Account Executive at CBIZ, to provide the board with an update as 

well.  Ms. McFadden stated that insurance companies are now removing Covid-19 from their policies, except from 



	

	

their worker’s compensation insurance.  She noted that CBIZ received quotes and is working with 35 different 

insurance companies to get the MSFA the best rates, but all of the companies would not remove the Covid-19 

exclusion from their policies.  All companies stated that their reasoning for removing the Covid-19 policy is that it is 

impossible to prove where a person may have contracted the Coronavirus.  

 

Mr. Vekich asked Ms. McFadden if any of the coverage has been dropped, and Ms. McFadden stated that no coverage 

has been dropped, the MSFA has just switched carriers.   

 

Commissioner Butts Williams asked Ms. McFadden if any additional insurance companies were marketed this year, 

and Ms. McFadden stated that they reached out to Endurance Insurance and American Specialty Insurance, which 

have not been marketed in previous years.  

 

The MSFA approves the 2020-2021 Casualty Insurance Report.  The property insurance program will be 

presented at a future board meeting. 

 

iii.  Status of U.S. Bank Stadium  

John Drum, Interim General Manager of U.S. Bank Stadium, provided the MSFA board with a stadium 

update.  He stated that ASM Global is continuing to maintain both the inside and the outside of the 

stadium, including managing all interior mechanical systems as well as the exterior construction of the 

metal panel repairs.  He noted that due to Covid-19, no major events (other than the NFL season) are 

scheduled for the near future, but many have been rescheduled for 2021, including Kenny Chesney in 

June of 2021 and Def Leopard/Motley Crew in July 2021. Mr. Drum stated that ASM Global is following 

the recommendations of the State of Minnesota, the City of Minneapolis, and the CDC, and noted that 

staff who are able to work from home are continuing to doing so, and only essential U.S. Bank Stadium 

employees are currently working in the building. When those employees arrive, their entrance is 

contingent upon their agreement to wear a face covering at all times, a temperature check, and passing 

a Covid-19 medical survey at the door.  Mr. Drum then announced that ASM Global is releasing a 

program called “VenueShield”, which is a reactivation guide that will provide employees with the best 

practices on how to open the stadium safely in six different categories.  Those categories include: 

Environmental hygiene, Workforce Safety, Food Safety, Technology& Equipment, Customer Journey, 

and Public Awareness. Lastly, Mr. Drum stated that ASM Global is looking forward to preseason football, 



	

	

and that they are ready for anyone and everybody who will enter the stadium for the 2020-2021 

Minnesota Viking’s season.  

 

iv.  Executive Director Report 

Mr. Farstad provided a construction updated of the metal panel replacement project and stated that 

McGrath Construction is making substantial progression on the Henry Blueskin installation, and all of 

their work is being inspected by Intertek to ensure it is being completed effectively.  He noted that 

roughly 1,500 panels have been shipped to the stadium, and five trucks loads have already arrived, 

which contain roughly 20% of all the panels needed for project completion.  The remainder of the 

panels that are not able to be installed before the winter season will be stored in a unit in Stillwater.  

 

Mr. Farstad stated that the MSFA may have five additional capital projects coming up in the near future, 

one which is the resurfacing of the floors in the Delta 360 club. The other four projects are currently 

under review and may begin shortly.  

 

Lastly, Mr. Farstad gave an update on the stadium’s 5G capabilities with Verizon Wireless.  He stated 

that Vertical Limit and Parsons Electric have begun the installation of the 5G equipment, and that the 

project will be completed before the Minnesota Viking’s season begins.  

 

5.     PUBLIC COMMENTS 

1. Constance Pepin: Ms. Pepin stated that birds are still migrating and experiencing the same hazards on 

their journeys and are colliding into the glass at U.S. Bank Stadium. She noted that the study completed 

by Dr. Scott Loss showed that hundreds of birds collide with the Stadium glass every year and that the 

majority of the birds die.   

 

Ms. Pepin stated that last time she was in contact with the MSFA, a meeting had been set up with 

Doctor Michael Mesure from the Fatal Light Awareness Program in Toronto to discuss the retrofit 

options identified in Audubon Minnesota’s Final Report on Dr. Loss’ study, but the meeting was 

cancelled due to Covid-19.  However, she has learned much about cyber-communication via Zoom and 

Skype, and knows that Mr. Mesure is anxious to visit with the MSFA virtually. Ms. Pepin hopes the MSFA 



will arrange a meeting as soon as possible to discuss his knowledge of bird collision and the options the 

MSFA can take to make the Stadium safe for birds. 

6. DISCUSSION

There was no discussion. 

7. ANNOUNCEMENT OF NEXT MEETING

Chair Vekich announced that the next MSFA meeting will be held on Thursday July 16, 2020, at U.S. Bank 

Stadium in the Medtronic Club at 8:00 A.M., or possibly by teleconference based on the status of the 

Covid-19 pandemic.   

8. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the MSFA, the meeting was adjourned at 8:58 A.M. 

Approved and adopted the 16th day of July 2020, by the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority. 

___________________________________ 

Tony Sertich, Secretary/Treasurer  

___________________________________ 

James Farstad, Executive Director 



Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority 
1005 4th Street South, Minneapolis, MN 55415-1752	

Phone: 612-332-0386   TTY: 1-800-627-3529   Fax: 612-332-8334  
www.msfa.com   Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Employer

MEMORANDUM 

TO: MSFA Commissioners 

FROM: James Farstad, Executive Director 
Mary Fox-Stroman, Director of Finance 

DATE: August 20, 2020 

SUBJECT: Authorize Negotiation for the Property Insurance Program 

Willis Towers Watson, our property insurance program broker,is in the process of focusing their 
efforts on securing coverage for the MSFA’s property insurance program.  The renewal strategy 
is to obtain the best possible terms from the incumbent insurers (AIG and Travelers) and explore 
options from alternative insurers.   

The current program has a layered approach whereby AIG provides the primary insurance limit 
of $1 billion and Travelers provides the excess layer of $200 million for a total policy limit of $1.2 
billion.  Coverage includes terrorism, business interruption, flood, earthquake, windstorm, boiler 
and machinery, and replacement cost valuation.  AIG and Travelers have expressed an interest in 
renewing this program, however their quotes are not yet finalized.  Willis Towers Watson 
anticipates receiving final quotes within the next few weeks and then providing the MSFA with a 
detailed report on the program’s coverages, limitations, and premiums.  It is anticipated that 
premium increases may be in the 15% to 25% range.  The pricing increase is due to the hardened 
condition of the property marketplace and losses incurred over the past few years. 

The property insurance policies expire on September 18, 2020, and the new policieswill need to 
be placed prior to the next board meeting on September 17, 2020.  Staff is requesting 
authorization for the Chair and Executive Director to finalize negotiations and enter into 
contracts for the property insurance program. 

Recommended Motion:  The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to finalize 
negotiations and enter into contracts for the property insurance program.  A full insurance 
report will be presented at the next MSFA board meeting. 

Exhibit B



Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority 
1005 4th Street South, Minneapolis, MN 55415	

4842-3206-1127\1 

Phone: 612-332-0386   TTY: 1-800-627-3529   Fax: 612-332-8334  
www.msfa.com   Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Employer

MEMORANDUM 

TO: MSFA Commissioners 

FROM: James Farstad, Executive Director 

DATE: August 20, 2020 

SUBJECT: Temporary Team Sponsorship Signage 

The Minnesota Vikings have rights to certain sponsorship and advertising revenue from signage 
under both the Stadium Act and the Use Agreement.  The final location of signs is subject to the 
approval of the Authority.  This is accomplished through Board approval of a signage plan and 
sponsorship activation agreements.  The Vikings have requested additional temporary signage 
within the Stadium bowl during the current NFL season as an accommodation to Team sponsors 
and advertisers because of the limitations on in-person attendance at Vikings games.  The current 
proposed additional sign locations are shown in the attached document.  Staff recommends 
authorizing the Chair and Executive Director to negotiate and enter into a temporary agreement 
allowing final versions of these signs to be placed in the Stadium bowl during the period of the 
2020-2021 NFL season, except the tempory signage under the video boards which will be removed 
once fans return to the stadium.  

Recommended Motion:  The MSFA Board authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to finalize 
and execute a temporary agreement with the Minnesota Vikings allowing additional signage in the 
Stadium during the current NFL season. 

Exhibit C



Minnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020



(4) Angled WallsMinnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020



Gjallarhorn Deck BannerMinnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020



Skol Line Deck BannerMinnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020



Under West + East VideoboardMinnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020



Polaris Club Glass DoorsMinnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020



USBS Field LogosMinnesota Vikings | Temporary Signage 2020 Season | 20-July 2020




